
STOCK EXCHANGE PEACTICES

THURSDAY, OCTOBER 5, 1933

UNITED STATES SENATE,
SUBCOMMITTEE OF THE COMMITTEE

ON BANKING AND CURRENCY,
Washington, D.C,

The subcommittee met, pursuant to adjournment on yesterday, at
10 a.m. in the caucus room of the Senate Office Building, Senator
Duncan U. Fletcher presiding.

Present: Senators Fletcher (chairman), Adams (substitute for
Barkley and proxy for Costigan), Norbeck, and Goldsborough (sub-
stitute for Townsend).

Present also: Ferdinand Pecora, counsel to the committee; Julius
Silver and David Saperstein, associate counsel to the committee; and
Frank J. Meehan, chief statistician to the committee; George S.
Franklin, Wallace P. Zachry, Warren Leslie, Walter G. Dunnington,
Clifton Murphy, John T. Cahill, and Bernhard Knollenberg, counsel
for Dillon, Bead & Co.; Root, Clark, Buckner & Ballantine, George
H. Murphy of counsel, counsel for United States & Foreign Securities
Corporation.

The CHAIRMAN. The subcommittee will come to order. You may
proceed, Mr. Pecora.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Christie, will you resuriie the stand ?

TESTIMONY OF ROBERT E. CHRISTIE, JR., A MEMBER OF THE
FIRM OF DILLON, READ & CO., NEW YORK CITY—Resumed

Mr. PECORA. In the course of your examination yesterday after-
noon, Mr. Christie, you probably will recall that you testified, in
substance, that between December of 1928 and August or Septem-
ber of 1929, you and certain of your associates in the firm of D'.llon,
Bead & Co., through the medium of two market operations managed
by Dominick & Dominick, sold an aggregate of 74,198 shares of
the common stock of United States & Foreign Securities Corpora-
tion. Do you recall your testimony in that respect?

Mr. CHRISTIE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. YOU further testified, in substance, that in addition

to the sale of those shares of that stock, you and those same asso-
ciates also sold through other channels than Dominick & Dominick
accounts, an aggregate of 46,354 shares of that same common stock.
Do you recall your testimony to that effect?

Mr. CHRISTIE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, I want to ask you, Mr. Christie, through what

channels you and your associates effected the sales of the 46,354
shares of that common stock.
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1 6 9 2 STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES

Mr. CHRISTIE. That total of forty-six thousand and odd shares
was, I believe, all sold through Dillon, Read & Co.

Mr. PECORA. TO or through them?
Mr. CHRISTIE. Through them.
Mr. PECORA. Sold through Dillon, Eead & Co. as a separate legal

entity, or were they sold to Dillon, Eead & Co. as a separate legal
entity ?

Mr. CHRISTIE. I suppose technically they were probably sold to Dil-
lon, Eead & Co. and by Dillon, Eead & Co. to others.

Mr. PECORA. HOW were the transactions involving the sale of
forty-six thousand and odd shares entered on the books of Dillon,
Eead & Co. ? As a sale through Dillon, Eead & Co. or as a sale to
Dillon, Eead & Co.?

Mr. CHRISTIE. I believe they were entered on this memorandum ac-
count that was kept for the group of individuals as going out of
that account and into the securities account on the books of Dillon,
Eead & Co., and from that account to the purchasers.

Mr. PECORA. DO you mean by the term " to purchasers " that they
were sold to customers of Dillon, Eead & Co. ?

Mr. CHRISTIE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, will you please give the subcommittee in con-

cise fashion the general course of that transaction, or of those trans-
actions, that embodied the sale by you and your associates of those
forty-six thousand and odd shares ?

Mr. CHRISTIE. I believe that those sales took place toward the end
or during the period of the second account of Dominick & Dominick
that you discussed yesterday.

Mr. PECORA. That is, the account that was formed on June 22,
1929?

Mr. CHRISTIE. Yes; that is right. At that time, as you will recall,
there was a great activity in the stock market generally; a demand
for stocks, and our organization was receiving a good many requests
for United States & Foreign Securities Corporation stock. Our

Mr. PECORA (interposing). Just a moment. Do you attribute the
unusual increase in the activity of that common stock in the mar-
ket to the operations of Dominick & Dominick as managers of the
first account ?

Mr. CHRISTIE. Well, I shouldn't think that it could be distin-
guished at that time from the general activity that was present in
all securities.

Mr. PECORA. But, Mr. Christie, we have seen from evidence that
was presented here on yesterday, the most of which came from you,
that during the course of the operation of the first account by
Dominick & Dominick, which commenced on or about December
20, 1928, and continued until some time in June of 1929, the total
trades in that stock on the public exchange amounted to around
145,000 shares, of which approximately 90 percent went through
Dominick & Dominick.

Mr. CHRISTIE. Yes; I recall that, sir.
Mr. PECORA. DO you think that that trading conducted by Domi-

nick & Dominick for that first account was a material factor in
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producing or inducing this increased demand from the public for
the common stock of that investment trust ?

Mr. CHRISTIE. Well, that no doubt had some effect in creating more
interest in the stock.

Mr. PECORA. Yes. Now, will you go ahead and resume your nara-
tion of the general routine of the transactions by which you and
your associates during the life of those two accounts sold forty-six
thousand and odd shares of your stock ?

Mr. CHRISTIE. When I stopped I had said that our sales people
were receiving a good many requests for the stock, and at that time
we had had no stock that we could sell to them, although we were
having a good many requests from them for the privilege of confirm-
ing stock. I think perhaps they knew that people could buy the
stock from other investment houses, that possibly were in this other
account, but as to that I do not know. In any event we had those
requests and orders coming in, that we had not been filling up to that
time, and we just put them on the exchange. For that reason we
allowed the balance of those 120,000 shares, which is the forty-six
thousand and odd shares referred to, to be confirmed and sold on
those orders that we were receiving. And my opinion is that sub-
stantially more than the amount that was confirmed could have
been sold just on orders that came in at that time. That was all
during that period of the great activity in stocks generally.,

Mr. PECORA. The firm of Dillon, Read & Co. had no membership
on any public exchange, had it ?

Mr. CHRISTIE. NO.
Mr. PECORA. Nor did any associate or member of the firm have

a membership on any stock exchange ?
Mr. CHRISTIE. NO.
The CHAIRMAN. At what price did you sell these 46,000 shares—

average price?
Mr. CHRISTIE. I am not sure I have that readily, but it can be

easily figured out [conferring with associates].
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Christie, I do not want to interrupt you
Mr. CHRISTIE. I think they are trying to figure out that average

price.
Mr. PECORA. If you want to finish your conference, all right.
Mr. CHRISTIE. We have not that separately. If your investiga-

tors figured it separately, I should be glad to accept their figures.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Christie, do I understand you correctly to this

effect, that during the life of these two accounts operated by Dom-
inick & Dominick the firm of Dillon, Read & Co. received requests
from various customers to sell to them shares of the common stock
of this investment trust ?

Mr. CHRISTIE. That is correct; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And that those requests in the aggregate required the

sale and delivery to those customers of Dillon, Read & Co. of shares
aggregating 46,354?

Mr. CHRISTIE. That is correct, sir; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. AS a matter of fact, were not those requests for those

shares from the customers of Dillon, Read & Co. for a much larger
amount than forty-six thousand and odd shares ?
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Mr. CHRISTIE. Yes. I meant to make that clear when I said that
I thought we could have confirmed a very much larger amount had
it been available, which, I think, answers your question. Orders
were in excess of that amount.

Mr. PECORA. DO you know the aggregate amount of shares that
were purchased from Dillon, Read & Co. during that time by its
own customers ? I mean shares of this common stock.

Mr. CHRISTIE. In addition to the 46,000 that might have been ?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. CHRISTIE. I am not sure about that.
Mr. PECORA. I t was something in excess of 11,000 adidtional, was

it not?
Mr. CHRISTIE. Yes, sir; that is right.
Mr. PECORA. And from what sources did Dillon, Read & Co. obtain

the 11,000 addtional shares that were needed to fill the demands or
requests or transactions of its customers?

Mr. CHRISTIE. Those 11,000 shares were purchased from Dominick
& Dominick account—the second account of Dominick & Dominick.

Mr. PECORA. Can you tell the committee why that was done in-
stead of having the associates who individually participated in the
Dominick & Dominick accounts supply that stock to Dillon, Read
& Co., out of their individual holdings?

Mr. CHRISTIE. Yes, I think I can. The 120,000 shares on our mem-
orandum account that we kept for those individuals were really
divided into 2 accounts: 1 that covered the 2 Dominick accounts
and the other the balance of the stock. Participation by these as-
sociates in these two accounts varied. That is, for example, as to
some of the individuals, all of the stock they sold went through the
Dominick accounts, and the balance went through Dillon-Read,
and there were some individuals who decided to sell some of their
stock either towards the end of the second Dominick account or
after the Dominick account. Which, I am not quite clear. But
the reason for taking back 11,000 shares from Dominick & Dominick
was that at the time the 11,000 shares were purchased there was
not sufficient stock available from these individuals to confirm these
sales. Is that clear?

Mr. PECORA. Those individuals owned, among themselves, large
blocks of this common stock to an amount greatly exceeding 46,000
or 11,000 shares, did they not?

Mr. CHRISTIE. That is right; but it was not for sale.
Mr. PECORA. Was it held back from the market because of any

agreement on the part of these individual owners, either among
themselves or with Dominick & Dominick or any other entity ?

Mr. CHRISTIE. NO. I t just was not for sale; that is all.
Mr. PECORA. Why was it not for sale ?
Mr. CHRISTIE. They did not want to sell it.
Mr. PECORA. YOU were one of the participants in that account,

were you not?
Mr. CHRISTIE. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. Why did you not want to sell more shares than your

holdings ?
Mr. CHRISTIE. The amount that I sold was all I wanted to sell,

and I have not sold any since. I do not know any other explanation
or reason to give you, sir.
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Mr. PECORA. The stock which was furnished to Dillon, Eead &
Co. as an entity by you and your associates to enable Dillon, Eead
& Co. to fill the orders they received from their customers was not
purchased through open market transactions, was it?

Mr. CHRISTIE. Our stock?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. CHRISTIE. I t came out of that original stock.
Mr. PECORA. I mean the transaction whereby Dillon, Eead & Co.

acquired those forty-six thousand odd shares did not go over the
exchange ?

Mr. CHRISTIE. With the exception, I think, of some small amount,
2,700 shares, or some small block.

Mr. PECORA. But in general they were not negotiated through the
exchange ?

Mr. CHRISTIE. NO.
Mr. PECORA. They were transactions had directly between those

individual associates of Dillon, Eead & Co. and their firm as an
entity?

Mr. CHRISTIE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Was there any reason why those sales were not made

through the exchange?
Mr. CHRISTIE. Except that the orders came direct to us. We were

not members of the exchange, and they were confirmed directly to
customers.

Mr. PECORA. Your firm often receives orders from customers for
stock which your firm has to go out in the open market to buy, does it
not?

Mr. CHRISTIE. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. Was there anything to prevent your firm from filling

those orders through purchases which it could have made in the
open market?

Mr. CHRISTIE. NO.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know why that was not done in this instance ?
Mr. CHRISTIE. Because this stock was available for sale directly

to customers.
Mr. PECORA. SO were the 11,000 shares available if you cared to

part with them, were they not?
Mr. CHRISTIE. That is right. The 11,000 shares were a part of

the stock that had been optioned to Dominick, and we simply took
that back from Dominick.

Mr. PECORA. Was the acquisition of the 46,000 shares which Dil-
lon, Eead & Co. made from its individual associates, including your-
self, for the purpose of filling orders of their customers, made in the
fashion in which you have described, rather than in open market
transactions, in order not to interfere with the market activities
in the stock, at that time, of Dominick & Dominick?

Mr. CHRISTIE. NO, not at all. They were made largely after that
account was closed.

Mr. PECORA. DO you know for how many years you served as a
member of the board of directors of the United States & Foreign
Securities Corporation?

Mr. CHRISTIE. We had those dates yesterday, I believe.
Mr. PECORA. Are you a director of that corporation now ?
Mr. CHRISTIE. NO, sir.

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



1 6 9 6 STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES

Mr. PECORA. HOW long is it since you ceased being a director ?
Mr. CHRISTIE. We are looking that data up, I have forgotten the

year.
Mr. PECORA. While your associates look up those dates, let me ask

you this. During the time, whether it was a short time or a long
time, that you were a director of this investment trust, did you
attend with regularity the meetings of its board of directors ?

Mr. CHRISTIE. I am sure the minutes would show.
Mr. PECORA. What is your personal recollection about it ?
Mr. CHRISTIE. My recollection is that I was a director for only a

very short time.
Mr. PECORA. Well, during that period of time did you attend with

regularity the meetings of its board of directors?
Mr. CHRISTIE. I think so. I think there were very few meetings.
Mr. PECORA. Did the board hold meetings at regular intervals ?
Mr. CHRISTIE. I was a director from March 8, 1925, to July 13,

1925—less than 2 months in the first case; and then I was on the
board again, from March 2, 1927, to May 10, 1927—another period of
about 2 months, Mr. Pecora.

Mr. PECORA. Was it customary for the board to hold meetings at
stated intervals or periods ?

Mr. CHRISTIE. I don't remember that, sir.
Mr. PECORA. DO you recall attending any meetings of the board of

directors ?
Mr. CHRISTIE. I remember attending directors' meetings; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I am referring, of course, to this investment trust.
Mr. CHRISTIE. I t seems to me that I attended directors' meetings,

but this was quite some time ago, and the records will show definitely
whether or not they had meetings during that 2 months and whether
I attended them.

Mr. PECORA. Upon whose judgment did this investment trust buy
securities for its portfolio ?

Mr. CHRISTIE. On the judgment of the board of directors.
Mr. PECORA. DO you recall at any meetings of the board of direc-

tors that you attended, participating in any discussions which led to
a decision respecting the making of investments for the portfolio of
the trust?

Mr. CHRISTIE. I am sorry, but I do not specifically remember any
meeting during that short time. I would be glad to refer to the
records and see if I did attend them or not. I am told I attended
one in each period of 2 months.

Mr. PECORA. DO you recall that at either of those meetings you
participated in any discussion with your fellow members of the
board at which decisions were arrived at respecting investments
for the portfolio of the investment trust ?

Mr. CHRISTIE. I have no recollection of the meetings at all.
Senator ADAMS. I t is barely possible that the record itself would

not be conclusive that you were there. Minutes are frequently
written up in lawyers' offices reciting attendance, and then they are
signed.

Mr. CHRISTIE. NO ; I hardly think so. They would show, I think,
who was present and who was absent.
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Mr. PECORA. Was there any subcommittee of the board of directors
vested with special responsibility for determining the investments
to be made for the portfolio ?

Mr. CHRISTIE. I do not believe so; but that I do not remember.
The CHAIRMAN. Was there any resolution of the board of directors

on that subject? I t seems to me you could supply that information
from your records.

Mr. CHRISTIE. Yes; we could, Senator. I should be glad to look
it up.

Mr. PECORA. Were investments for the portfolio of the investment
trust frequently made?

Mr. CHRISTIE. There, again, my position on that board for those
two short periods

Mr. PECORA. Perhaps you can tell us that from any knowledge you
gained by virtue of your having served for several years as vice presi-
dent of the investment trust.

Mr. CHRISTIE. Well, your question was: Did they make invest-
ments frequently? I should certainly say they did, at times more
than others.

Mr. PECORA. DO you know whose judgment dictated the invest-
ments that were made, whether you would know it from sitting on
the board of directors or from your service as vice president of the
company?

Mr. CHRISTIE. Both from my service as an officer of the company
and the short time I was on the board, and from the general knowl-
edge and impression that I have of the conduct of the trusts, I should
say that the board of directors were the controlling factor in the
investments that that company has made.

Mr. PECORA. Where were the meetings of the board of directors
of the company held ?

Mr. CHRISTIE. They have been held quite frequently at the office
of the president, a.t no. 1 Wall Street, and at times in our office.

Mr. PECORA. Where was the active office of the corporation ?
Mr. CHRISTIE. At the present time ?
Mr. PECORA. NO ; during the activities from 1924 to 1929 and 1930.
Mr. CHRISTIE. I think it has been changed several times. There

was a time that it was in Chicago, and then later on I think it moved
to Newark. Just when that took place I would have to look up, if
you wanted the details, or if there were any other changes; but at
the present time it is in Newark.

Mr. PECORA. The investments for the portfolio of the investment
trust were made from time to time and not at stated periods, were
they not ?

Mr. CHRISTIE. That is right; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Whenever an investment was made it was not neces-

sary to call together the board of directors for the purpose of having
their judgment recorded, was it?

Mr. CHRISTIE. Not always. The executive officers might make pur-
chases, but the transactions were always reported to the next board
meeting, and if there were things that needed to be put up to the
board for consideration, I believe the custom was to have the board
then consider them.
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Mr. PECORA. The general routine was for the executive officers to
exercise their judgment with regard to the investments to be made
for the account of the portfolio and to report how they exercised that
judgment in that respect to the board of directors at following meet-
ings ; is that correct ?

Mr. CHRISTIE. I would not say that that was generally the method.
I thought you asked me if that sometimes was the method. But the
records would show.

Mr. PECORA. Can you testify what the method generally followed
was?

Mr. CHRISTIE. A combination of both; the executive officers buying
between meetings of the board and the board coming to its decisions
at its own meetings.

Mr. PECORA. AS a vice president or the vice president of this invest-
ment trust, during the years you served as such did you recommend
to the investment trust any investments, which recommendations were
followed ?

Mr. CHRISTIE. I might very well have. I do not recall any specific
instances.

Mr. PECORA. YOU would not say that you were one of the executive
officers who, in the general routine of his duties, made investments
for the account of the portfolio ?

Mr. CHRISTIE. NO.
Mr. PECORA. Who were the executive officers who ordinarily did

that?
Mr. CHRISTIE. Mr. Tracy has been the president, now, for quite

a few years.
Mr. PECORA. By mentioning his name in answer to my question

do you mean to imply that he was the executive officer who was most
active in that respect ?

Mr. CHRISTIE. I think so.
Mr. PECORA. Did you say Mr. Tracy's office was at no. 1 Wall

Street?
Mr. C&RISTIE. His personal office is at no. 1 Wall Street.
Mr. PECORA. The corporation did not have its offices there, did it ?
Mr. CHRISTIE. NO.
Mr. PECORA. Am I correct, then, in assuming that Mr. Tracy was

engaged in business enterprises of his own, separate and distinct
from this investment trust of which he was president ?

Mr. CHRISTIE. AS far as I know, Mr. Tracy's entire activities have
to do with investments not only of this company, but he is interested
in one or two other investment funds. I do not know of any other
business that he carries on.

Mr. PECORA. What are the other companies in which he is inter-
ested? Can you mention one or two of them?

Mr. CHRISTIE. That I would have to ask him. The only one I
remember is called, I think, the American & European Securities
Co.

Mr. PECORA. HOW about the Louisiana Land Corporation?
Mr. CHRISTIE. Oh, yes; I think he is at present perhaps president

of that.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know anything about that company?
Mr. CHRISTIE. NO; I know that there is such a company.
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Mr. PECORA. DO you happen to know that securities of that com-
pany were in the portfolio from time to time of this investment
trust?

Mr. CHRISTIE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Did you as a director or vice president or other

officer of this investment trust ever give your approval to the pur-
chase of those securities for the portfolio of the investment trust?

Mr. CHRISTIE. I do not recall that. I would have to look up the
record on that, sir.

Mr. PECORA. The witness who preceded you at these hearings before
the committee, Mr. Clarence Dillon, was interrogated, as I recall,
with respect to the formation of the second investment trust, some
time in 1928; the investment trust I refer to being called the United
States & International Securities Corporation. Did you hear the
testimony given by Mr. Dillon before this committee day before
yesterday on that subject?

Mr. CHRISTIE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. He was then asked, among other things, particularly,

as I recall it now, by Senator Couzens, what reason there was at
that time that Dillon, Read & Co. caused this second investment
trust to be organized with a capital of $60,000,000 to engage in the
same kind of business as the first investment trust which was still
functioning. Do you recall those questions?

Mr. CHRISTIE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Can you give any reason, based upon your personal

knowledge, for the organization of that second investment trust by
United States & Foreign Securities Corporation ?

Mr. CHRISTIE. Well, as I remember it, Mr. Tracy, the president
of the United States & Foreign Securities Corporation, thought it
was a desirable thing to do and that the United States & Foreign
Securities Corporation could have further diversification through
that second trust; and my principal recollection is that Mr. Tracy
and the board thought it was a desirable thing to do.

Mr. PECORA. What reasons did they advance ?
Mr. CHRISTIE. That I do not recall. I don't believe I was a director

at that time.
Mr. PECORA. The formation of this second investment trust in 1928

was one of the major operations of your firm that year, was it not?
Mr. CHRISTIE. It was one of our issues in that year; that is right.
Mr. PECORA. And a rather important one, was it not ?
Mr. CHRISTIE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. The organization of an investment trust with a capi-

talization of $60,000,000 is not an everyday happening, even in your
firm, is it ?

Mr. CHRISTIE. Sixty millions?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. CHRISTIE. Sixty millions is right, I am toljd.
Mr. PECORA. That was not an everyday occurrence, even for your

firm, was it ?
Mr. CHRISTIE. NO ; it was not.
Mr. PECORA. Can you recall what reasons were advanced at any

conference among the members of the firm of Dillon, Read & Co.
which commended to their judgment the organization of this second
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investment trust in 1928 when they knew that the first investment
trust which they caused to be organized in 1924 was still actively
functioning?

Mr. CHRISTIE. The first investment trust at the time of the organi-
zation of the United States & International was making a very
splendid record. Its securities were advancing in value and its book
value was increasing, but it had 6 percent preferred stot̂ k. The
United States & International had 5 percent preferred stock avail-
able for the second preferred, and that seemed, at the time at least,
a safe margin. That excess income would be available for dividends
on the second preferred, together with the common that the United
States & Foreign had. They thought it was a good investment.
That the 5 percent preferred stock, like the 6 percent preferred of
the first investment trust, was a good investment to sell and to offer to
our clients.

Mr. PECORA. The first investment trust was conducted and oper-
ated for the benefit of its stockholders, was it not, primarily?

Mr. CHRISTIE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. The public subscribed 25 to 30 million dollars with

which the first investment trust was launched, did it not?
Mr. CHRISTIE. Yes; and they were stockholders.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know of any reason why those stockholders

were not given the benefit of increased activities and operations
through the medium of additional capital?

Mr. CHRISTIE. Whatever benefit would come, would come to the
first trust and to its common stock by this investment in the
second. I do not quite follow you to see what other arrangement or
earnings or rights might have been given to stockholders that would
have been any more advantageous than this investment in the United
States & International.

Mr. PECORA. Under its charter the ftrst investment trust is em-
powered and authorized to conduct any or all kinds of business which
the second investment trust is authorized to conduct?

Mr- CHRISTIE. I believe so.
Mr. PECORA. These two investment trusts were practically operated

by the same individuals, were they not?
Mr. CHRISTIE. The directors were different in both companies. I

think Mr. Dillon was on both companies, and I think perhaps one
other—no; just Mr. Dillon. Otherwise the boards were different.

Mr. PECORA. Did not both companies have the same president ?
Mr. CHRISTIE. Mr. Tracy was president and a member of the board.
Mr. PECORA. Were there any directors of the two trusts in

common ?
Mr. CHRISTIE. I think, just Mr. Tracy and Mr. Dillon, as I

recall it.
Mr. PECORA. Were you ever an officer or director of the United

States & International Securities Corporation?
Mr. CHRISTIE. May I look that up ?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. CHRISTIE (after conferring with associates). According to this

record Mr. Pecora, I was never a director. I was^vice president
from October 29,1928, to December 8, 1930.

Mr. PECORA. I understand that the present directors of the United
States & International Securities Corporation are as- follows:Digitized for FRASER 
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Matthew C. Brush, Clarence Dillon, Charles Hayden, J. H. Hillman,
Jr., Dean Mathey, Ernest B. Tracy, and Edward G. Wilmer. Does
that accord with your present knowledge, Mr. Christie?

Mr. CHRISTIE. I think that is right.
Mr. PECORA. Who is Matthew C. Brush, if you know?
Mr. CHRISTIE. I think he is president or chairman of the board of

American International Co..
Mr. PECORA. He is well known as a big stock-market operator, is

he not ?
Mr. CHRISTIE. I do not know that. He is a well-known man,

though.
Mr. PECORA. YOU do not know that among his major activities are

stock-market operations ?
Mr. CHRISTIE. This company of his is an investment company, the

American International.
Mr. PECORA. Don't you know that the testimony he gave before this

committee on that very subject during the year 1932
Mr. CHRISTIE. I never read his testimony, sir.
Mr. PECORA. If you will take my assurance for it, the testimony

shows his own admission to be that he is quite an operator on the
stock market.

Mr. CHRISTIE. All right.
Mr. PECORA. Who is Mr. Charles Hayden, another one of the

gentlemen on the board of directors of the United States & Inter-
national Securities Corporation?

Mr. CHRISTIE, Mr. Charles Hayden is a member of the firm of
Hayden, Stone & Co.

Mr. PECORA. IS that a stock-brokerage firm ?
Mr. CHRISTIE. A member of the stock exchange and other ex-

changes; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. It is a very active stock-brokerage firm, is it not?
Mr. CHRISTIE. I t is one of the large firms.
Mr. PECORA. And in addition to handling a stock-brokerage com-

mission business they are also interested in the issuance of securities,
are they not ?

Mr. CHRISTIE. They have an investment department or division.
Mr. PECORA. Ariel the investment department or division of their

business is a very large department, is it not? I t forms a large part
of their business?

Mr. CHRISTIE. I have no knowledge of what percentage it is, or
even relatively. Whether it is relatively large in their own organi-
zation or not, I would not have knowledge. I know from my knowl-
edge of the investment banking business that Hayden, Stone & Co.
are substantial dealers in investment securities.

Mr. PECORA. During ordinary business hours you live and breathe
in the atmosphere of the financial district of New York City, do you
not?

Mr. CHRISTIE. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. Don't you know, from your years of habitation down

there, that Hayden, Stone & Co. have a very big and active securities
department ?

Mr. CHRISTIE. Yes; I know they have had a very fine one for a
number of years.
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Mr. PECORA. Mr. Hayden, as a member of this firm of Hayden,
Stone <& Co., was one of the gentlemen who, by virtue of his being
on the board of directors of this second investment trust, was in a
position to pass judgment on the investments to be made by that
trust for its portfolio, was he not?

Mr. CHRISTIE. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. SO was Mr. Brush.
Mr. CHRISTIE. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. AS an investment banker, Mr. Christie, do you think

that is an ethical practice ?
Mr. CHRISTIE. Absolutely. I think Mr. Hayden has very broad

knowledge of conditions generally. He serves on a great many
boards of directors, and is a very active, well-posted gentleman, and
I think that his knowledge and help are really very worth while.

Mr. PECORA. I am not disputing his knowledge; but it is a fact,
is it not, that as a member of the firm of Hayden, Stone & Co. he
frequently is very much interested in promoting enterprises in which
his firm has an active interest ?

Mr. CHRISTIE. Yes, he is.
Mr. PECORA. DO you think that a member of the board of directors

of an investment trust which invests moneys obtained by it from
the investing public should be one who also, apart from his rela-
tionship to the investment trust, is interested in the flotation of
securities generally?

Mr. CHRISTIE. I think it depends largely on the individual situa-
tion. I feel sure, in the first place, that Mr. Hayden's firm
would be careful and use their best judgment in anything that they
originated; and in the second place I feel sure that Mr. Hayden
would not recommend the purchase of a security by an investment
trust on whose board of directors he served, just because his own
firm had originated the issue or was originating the issue.

Mr. PECORA. DO you recognize the existence of a temptation
dangling before a person in that position

Mr. CHRISTIE. In any event, his judgment would have to be
Mr. PECORA (continuing). To have the investment trust acquire

securities of an enterprise in which he might be interested as a
promoter ? %

Mr. CHRISTIE. In any event, if one director made such a recom-
mendation his judgment would be subject to check by the other
directors, who would be capable of considering the suggestion on
its own merits, and in their own judgment.

Mr. PECORA. Did you ever hear of any controversies amongst
various members of the board of directors of either of these invest-
ment trusts with regard to the kind of investments they should
make ?

Senator ADAMS. Mr. Christie does not remember who sat on the
board of directors.

Mr. DILLON. He attended only two meetings.
Mr. CHRISTIE. I was only on the board of directors of the first

company for a few months, 5 or 6 years ago.
Senator ADAMS. I was commenting on the fact that the directors

apparently do not have a very clear recollection of what took place.
Mr. CHRISTIE. After 4 or 5 years
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Mr. PECORA. Let us see, Mr. Christie, just what the atmosphere
was that surrounded Mr. Hayden. As a director in this investment
trust he was charged with the duties and responsibilities of a trustee
toward the stockholders of the investment trust, to see that wise and
sound investments were made in securities with the moneys of the
stockholders poured into the investments.

Mr. CHRISTIE. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. AS a member of the firm of Hayden, Stone & Co.?

which had a large securities department, and which included the
business of issuing and selling securities, he was interested in further-
ing and facilitating the profitable conduct of the business of that
firm of Hayden, Stone & Co., was he not?

Mr. CHRISTIE. That is right, yes.
Mr. PECORA. Don't you think that that placed him, at times, under

a temptation—I am not suggesting that he yielded to it, but don't
you think at times that placed him under a temptation whereby his
judgment, as a trustee or director of the investment trust, might
unconsciously become warped, and he might be induced to favor
the purchase of securities sponsored by his private firm?

Mr. CHRISTIE. I think that that is a question of Mr. Hayden's
character.

Mr. PECORA. Apart from his character, apart from the person-
ality involved, I am looking at the elements in the situation.

Mr. CHRISTIE. I really do not see any conflict there, when you
consider the man's experience and his ability to consider the problem
that he has before him in the light of his obligation and his duty.
I appreciate and grant that he has two interests, that of the invest-
ment trust and that of his own company.

Senator ADAMS. YOU would not see any impropriety in Mr. Hay-
den sitting on the board and recommending the purchase of securi-
ties which his firm was issuing ?

Mr. CHRISTIE. Not at all.
Senator ADAMS. The courts do not agree with you on that.
Mr. PECORA. I do not think the courts generally agree with a

man filling such a dual role.
The CHAIRMAN. Your position is that the board of directors of

the investment trust would have to pass upon it; but suppose that the
board of directors of that trust were composed of men in a like situ-
ation to that of Mr. Hayden. Then they could trade among them-
selves as to what would be suitable, and what not, to the sacrifice of
the interests of the investment trust.

Mr. CHRISTIE. YOU might very well, I suppose, have a set-up
within a board that would work as you suggest, Senator Fletcher.
The other point, that Senator Adams brought out, was that I think
very often that a man in that position might really know all about
some situation, some company, some industry, because of some other
position that he might have.

Senator ADAMS. That is one of the objections to it.
Mr. CHRISTIE. I t might work either way; but it also has possibili-

ties for good. That is what I meant to say in answer to your ques-
tion. I do not deny that it might work the other way.

Mr. PECORA. DO you happen to know whether or not, as a matter
of fact, the United States & International Securities Corporation did,

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



1 7 0 4 STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES

at various times while Mr. Hayden was one of its directors, purchase
securities sponsored by his firm or issued by his firm ?

Mr. CHRISTIE. I do not know that. I would have to go through
their transactions, or have some one check them to find that out.
There, again, if your investigators have some particular case, I will
be glad to accept their finding.

Mr. PECORA. Who is Mr. J. H. Hillman, Jr., another one of the
gentlemen now on the board of directors of the United States &
International Securities Corporation?

Mr. CHRISTIE. Mr. J. H. Hillman is in Pittsburgh. I think he has
a company of his own, J. H. Hillman & Co.; he is also president
of one of the banks there, I think.

Mr. PECORA. Engaged in what kind of business ?
Mr. CHRISTIE. The J. H. Hillman Co. is a coal and coke company.

The proper name of the company, I am told, is the J. H. Hillman
Coal & Coke Co.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Dean Mathey
Mr. CHRISTIE. Mr. Hillman is also chairman of the board of the

Peoples Trust & Savings Bank in Pittsburgh.
Mr. PECORA. Who ? Mr. Hillman ?
Mr. CHRISTIE. Mr. J. H. Hillman.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Dean Mathey, another director of this invest-

ment trust at the present time, is one of the partners of Dillon,
Eead & Co.

Mr CHRISTIE. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Tracy is the same gentleman to whom you re-

ferred a little earlier in this hearing. He is the president of this
investment trust, as well as president of the first investment trust.

Mr. CHRISTIE. He is the president. Your mentioning Dean
Mathey reminds me that we found out that it was Dean Mathey
who signed the firm signature four or five years ago that could not
be recognized yesterday morning.

Mr. PECORA. On the option agreements given to Dominick & Dom-
inick under date of December 20, 1928?

Mr. CHRISTIE. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. Who is Edward G. Wilmer, who now is a director

of the United States & International ?
Mr. CHRISTIE. Edward G. Wilmer is retired, not active in business.
Mr. PECORA. Did he have any affiliations at any time with Dillon,

Eead & Co.?
Mr. CHRISTIE. Yes. He was associated with us for a while. I do

not remember for how long a period, but for some time he was
associated with us.

Mr. PECORA. Can you tell this committee how the securities pur-
chased by the United States & International Securities Corporation
were acquired for its portfolio account? I mean by that, upon whose
judgment were those securities purchased,

Mr. CHRISTIE. Exactly similar to the United States & Foreign;
the same kind of discussion and operation.

Mr. PECORA. May I ask that we suspend with the examination of
this witness at this time, so that we may call Mr. Tracy?

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Christie, before you leave, did Dillon, Read
& Co, retain three fourths of the capital stock of this second trusty
as they did in the case of the first trust ?Digitized for FRASER 
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Mr. CHRISTIE. NO. Dillon, Read & Co., Senator Fletcher, had no
interest in the second trust at all. The first trust, the United States
& Foreign Securities Corporation, had the interest in the second
trust, not Dillon, Read & Co.

The CHAIRMAN. The first trust took three fourths of the common
stock of the second ?

Mr. CHRISTIE. The first trust, the United States & Foreign, put up
the $10,000,000 for the second preferred of the United States & Inter-
national, and got the second preferred and two thirds of the author-
ized common stock of the United States and International.

Mr. PECORA. Let us get that set up correctly. The first trust was
the United States & Foreign Securities Corporation.

Mr. CHRISTIE. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. That was organized with a capital of $30,000,000,

which was raised by the sale of $25,000,000 worth of first preferred
stock to the public, and the sale to Dillon, Eead & Co. of $5,000,000
of second preferred stock. Is that right, Mr. Christie ?

Mr. CHRISTIE. The first trust had $25,000,000 first preferred, and
the $5,000,000 second preferred, and 1,000,000 common shares.

Mr. PECORA. The first preferred was purchased by the public for
$25,000,000, was it not?

Mr. CHRISTIE. In the form of allotment certificates that carried a
share of common stock with each share of preferred.

Senator ADAMS. May I ask a question right there ? In connection
with this allotment, I wish you would check this simple bit of mathe-
matics. With each $100 that was invested in the first preferred went
one share of common stock.

Mr. CHRISTIE. That is right. A purchaser could not buy a share
of preferred alone. The original stock was issued in the form of
allotment certificates, as you say.

Senator ADAMS. But when a man put $100 in the first preferred,
he got one share of the common stock.

Mr. CHRISTIE. That is right.
Senator ADAMS. Accepting your theory that the entire 750,000

shares of common stock went for the $5,100,000, for each $100 that
was put into the second preferred, you got 15 shares. In other words,
$100 in second preferred got 15 times as much common stock as $100
in the first preferred.

Mr. CHRISTIE. That is right, because the $5,000,000 second preferred
was junior money to the first.

Senator ADAMS. If the second alternative were true, that the
500,000 shares of common were bought for $100,000, rather than as a
part of the general purchase, in that case $100 would have bought
500 shares of the common stock.

Mr. CHRISTIE. Well, but naturally no one was going to buy a share
of second preferred with one share of common and pay $100 for it,
the same price as a share of first preferred.

Senator ADAMS. I am merely trying to get the mathematics of
it. Fifteen times as big a share in the profits of the concern went
to $100 in second preferred as compared with $100 in the first
preferred.

Mr. CHRISTIE. After the first preferred got their dividends. In.
other words, the junior position must be kept in mind.
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Senator ADAMS. I am talking about the profits. There was 15
times as large a share of the profits of the concern that went to
$100 invested in second preferred, as compared with $100 invested
in first preferred.

Mr. CHRISTIE. I do not think that is the same way as
Senator ADAMS. IS that the fact?
Mr. CHRISTIE. I do not think so. Perhaps I do not quite follow

your mathematics, but after the dividends on the first and second
preferred, then anything after that goes 75 percent to the holders
of the second preferred, wo will say, and 25 percent to the first
preferred.

Senator ADAMS. I am getting back to the fellow who had $100,
and who bought first preferred. He got his 6 percent dividend, if it
was earned.

Mr. CHRISTIE. First.
Senator ADAMS. Then, if the second dividend was earned, he got

the share which one share of common stock gave him. For $100
invested in second preferred, when the preferred dividends of both
classes were paid, he had 15 shares of common stock, so that he got
15 times as much, in addition to his 6 percent.

Mr. CHRISTIE. I think that that is 15 times
Senator ADAMS. The second preferred put up one fifth as much

money, did it not, $5,000,000 as against $25,000,000?
Mr. CHRISTIE. That is right.
Mr. DILLON. May I clear this up for you ?
Senator ADAMS. There were 750,000 shares, on your theory, that

went to the second preferred, as against 250,000 to the first; in other
words, 15 times as much per dollar. If you put it on the basis Mr.
Pecora is disposed to contend, that the 500,000 of common stock was
bought for $100,000, in accordance with the literal interpretation of
your records, then the man who put $100 there got 500 times as much
m common value as the man who put his $100 into first preferred.

Mr. DILLON. Senator, may I clear it up for you ? I think I can,
Senator ADAMS. Certainly. I t is quite clear.
Mr. DILLON. The set-up is this. The $25,000,000 of the first pre-

ferred was sold as first preferred stock, on which the holders got 6
percent interest, cumulative, each year it was earned.

Senator ADAMS. And all they had a chance to get back was the
6 percent and the profits on 250,000 shares of common. That was
their share in the general investment.

Mr. DILLON. May I just finish ?
Senator ADAMS. Yes.
Mr. DILLON. Then we represented to our clients that we were

going to be in control of this company and manage it, which I
think is the reason they bought the stock. I do not believe our
clients would put in $25,000,000 and buy first preferred stock in an
investment trust with just an investment trust set-up. The fact
that Dillon, Eead & Co. were going to take the responsibility was
an important factor. I t showed on the prospectus that we were
sponsoring it, and that the control rested with us, and our clients
for that reason said " Yes; we would like to invest money at &
percent."

In addition to that, we said to our clients "We are going fur-
ther. We will put in $5,000,000 of our own money, junior to you, so
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that if there is any loss in this company we will suffer it ourselves
for the first $5,000,000." Then if we had sold first preferred, which
was our original intention, and we had taken simply $5,000,000 of
common stock, there would have been no confusion whatever. As
to the $25,000,000 of the preferred which our customers took, we
represented that we were going to have the control of this company
and were going to manage it. We said " In addition, we are going
to put in $5,000,000 of our own money, junior to yours and we take
the junior position."

If that were all, then you would have had a simple thing, and we
should not even be discussing it. But in addition to that we thought
" if this thing is successful beyond our expectations, and we get bet-
ter than 6 percent, let us give our clients something more than that.'*
So we changed the set-up, and we had $5,000,000 of second preferred.
We then created a common stock to represent the equity behind the
preferred stocks, and said: "All right. The first preferred fellows
are to get a quarter of that common, so that if we do better than we
expect, we shall give our clients not only six percent, but an addi-
tional 25 percent in whatever we do make over and above the 6
percent dividends on the 2 classes of preferred stock."

On our part, there were reservations as to whether we could earn
6 percent year in and year out on the preferred stock. I t has not
been easy. I t has required a great deal of attention and care, but we
have been able to do it, and that preferred stock money is still intact.
On our junior preferred stock money we have not had our full 6
percent dividends. With the market of 1929 running away, high
prices were reported for this common stock, which had no value
when we started. In fact, that stock was worth $1,000,000 less than
nothing.

Senator ADAMS. $900,000.
Mr. DILLON. $900,000 less than nothing. I t is true that over a

period of a few years we had accumulated a surplus of some $48,-
000,000, which gave that common stock a value of $48,000,000 on
account of the way the market was running.

Senator ADAMS. I am not questioning that situation, that you put
your own money in, $5,000,000, as security behind the first preferred,
but I was merely reducing it to mathematics for my own informa-
tion. You would also have 15 times as much in prospective profits
for that money, as compared with what the investor was getting.

Mr. DILLON. We could have taken 100 percent. We could have
taken all that profit. We could have bought all the common stock
for $5,000,000.

Senator ADAMS. DO you remember what Lord Clive said ? " When
I consider my opportunities I marvel at my moderation."
[Laughter.]

TESTIMONY OF ERNEST B. TEACY, NEW Y0KK CITY

The CHAIRMAN. YOU solemnly swear that you will tell the truth,
the whole truth, and nothing but the truth, regarding the matters
now under investigation by the committee. So help you God.

Mr. TRACY. I do.
175541—33—PT 4 \t
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Mr. PECORA. Mr. Tracy, if you have any difficulty hearing me, will
you be good enough to indicate it, and I will raise my voice. What
is your full name?

Mr. TRACY. Ernest B. Tracy.
Mr. PECORA. Where do you live ?
Mr. TRACY. My residence is 720 Park Avenue, New York.
Mr. PECORA. Where is your office or place of business?
Mr. TRACY. Number 1 Wall Street, New York.
Mr. PECORA. Are you engaged in any business for your own indi-

vidual account at that address ?
Mr. TRACY. My business consists chiefly in the management of in-

vestment funds, and I also have been in the securities business.
Mr. PECORA. Are any of the investment funds to which you have

just referred the funds of corporations, or are they private funds?
Mr. TRACY. They are funds of corporations.
Mr. PECORA. HOW many such corporations do you manage?
Mr. TRACY. I am president of another company, aside from the

United States & Foreign, and the United States & International,
known as the American & European Securities Co.

Mr. PECORA. IS that an investment trust?
Mr. TRACY. Yes, sir; and I am on the board of several others.
Mr. PECORA. Investment trusts?
Mr. TRACY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Are these other investment trusts, upon the boards

of which you sit, in any way related with either the United States
& Foreign Securities Corporation or the United States & Inter-
national Securities Corporation?

Mr. TRACY. In no way connected with them.
Mr. PECORA. And, as president or manager of those other invest-

ment trusts, I assume that you receive a salary commensurate with
your office and duties?

Mr. TRACY. NO. I have, stock in the American and European
Securities Co.

Mr. PECORA. Are you its principal stockholder ?
Mr. TRACY. NO; I am not the principal stockholder, I believe. I

am a large, substantial stockholder.
Mr. PECORA. Are you at the present time the president of the

United States & Foreign Securities Corporation ?
Mr. TRACY. I am, sir.
Mr. PECORA. When did you become its president?
Mr. TRACY. The end of 1927, as I remember it..
Mr. PECORA. That corporation, as you probably know, was organ-

ized in October 1924.
Mr. TRACY. Correct.
Mr. PECORA. Did you have any connection with that corporation^

either as an officer, director, or stockholder, prior to the time that
you became its president in 1927?

Mr. TRACY. Not to my recollection.
Mr. PECORA. At whose request did you become president of that

corporation in 1927 ?
Mr. TRACY. I was a director earlier in the year. I was elected

to the board in the spring of 1927.
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Mr. PECORA. When you were chosen president in 1927, of this
first investment trust, the United States & Foreign Securities Cor-
poration, who first proposed to you that you become its president?

Mr. TRACY. AS I remember, it was discussed at- board meetings
and I was asked whether I would accept the presidency.

Mr. PECORA. By whom ?
Mr. TRACY. Mr. Dillon.
Mr. PECORA. Who preceded you as president ?
Mr. TRACY. Mr. Joy was chairman of the board. I will have to

look up and see who was president. [After conferring with asso-
ciates.] E. J. Bermingham.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Bermingham was a partner of the firm of Dillon,
Read & Co. at that time, was he not?

Mr. TRACY. I believe he was.
Mr. PECORA. Have you served continuously since 1927 as president

of the United States & Foreign Securities Corporation?
Mr. TRACY. I have.
Mr. PECORA. And have been a member of the board of directors

during all that time ?
Mr. TRACY. I have.
Mr. PECORA. Are you also connected, either as an officer or direc-

tor, with the investment trust known as the United States & Interna-
tional Securities Corporation?

Mr. TRACY. Yes, sir. I am president and director.
Mr. PECORA. When did you become president of that corporation?
Mr. TRACY, Shortly after it was organized.
Mr. PECORA. It was organized in 1928.
Mr. TRACY. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. And you have been its president continuously since

that time ?
Mr. TRACY. Continuously since that time.
Mr. PECORA. Are you also a stockholder of that corporation ?
Mr. TRACY. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. What did you say?
Mr. TRACY. A stockholder of the United States & International?
Mr. PECORA. Yes', sir.
Mr. TRACY. I am not.
Mr. PECORA. Have you ever been?
Mr. TRACY. I have not, to my knowledge. I do not think so.
Senator ADAMS. Are you a stockholder in the United States &

Foreign ? Are you a stockholder in the earlier company ?
Mr. TRACY. NO, sir; I am not.
The CHAIRMAN. DO the laws permit a man who is not a stock-

holder in a corporation to be elected as its president? I presume
they do, but usually the requirement is that the president be a
stockholder.

Mr. TRACY. Yes, sir; the law permits it, but I have options on
some stock, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Tracy, during the times that you have been
president of the United States & Foreign Securities Corporation and
the United States & International Securities Corporation, I under-
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stand you have also been, and still are, either an officer or a directory,
or a large stockholder, in other investment trusts.

Mr. TRACY. Correct.
Mr. PECORA. Have you given us the names of all these other in-

vestment trusts?
Mr. TRACY. HOW many have I given?
Mr. PECORA. YOU have given us only one.
Mr. TRACY. I am told I have mentioned only the name of the

American & European. I am also a director of the Societe Fi-
nanciere Franco Suisse.

Mr. PECORA. Any other financial corporation?
Mr. TRACY. The Illuminating & Power Securities Corporation.
Mr. PECORA. Any other?
Mr. TRACY. The Electrical Securities Corporation and the Public

Utilities Corporation.
Mr. PECORA. Will you continue the enumeration of such other cor-

porations as you have been connected with during the times you have
been president of these two investment trusts the main subject of
the present inquiry?

Mr. TRACY. Investment corporations or
Mr. PECORA. Investment corporations, yes.
Mr. TRACY. Those are the only investment corporations that I

recall.
Mr. PECORA. HOW about the Commercial Investment Corporation?
Mr. TRACY. The what, sir?
Mr. PECORA. The Commercial Investment Trust Corporation?'
Mr. TRACY. I am not on that board.
Mr. PECORA. Are you a large stockholder in it ?
Mr. TRACY. Commercial Investment Trust?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. TRACY. NO.
Mr. PECORA. Are you a stockholder of any size in it?
Mr. TRACY. In the Commercial Investment Trust?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. TRACY. NO.
Mr. PECORA. Are you in any other investment corporation?
Mr. TRACY. DO you mean have I stock in any other investment

corporation ?
Mr. PECORA. Yes, sir.
Mr. TRACY. Yes. I have some stock in the Societe Financiere

Franco-Suisse. And I may have some stock in some others.
Mr. PECORA. Their names do not occur to you now ?
Mr. TRACY. I have some stock in the Atlas Corporation.
Mr. PECORA. That is an investment trust, is it not?
Mr. TRACY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I presume you receive a salary as president of the

United States & Foreign Securities Corporation?
Mr. TRACY. NO, sir; I do not.
Mr. PECORA. YOU never have?
Mr. TRACY. Never have.
Mr. PECORA. DO you receive a salary as president of the United

States & International Securities Corporation?
Mr. TRACY. NO, sir; I do not.
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Mr. PECORA. YOU never have?
Mr. TRAOY. NO. I have options.
Mr. PECORA. Sir.
Mr. TRACY. I have some options on stocJK.
Mr. PECORA. Well, what compensation do you receive in any form

whatsoever for the services: you render as the president of these two
investment trusts, the United States & Foreign Securities Corpora-
tion and the United States & International Investment Corporation?

Mr. TRACY. I expect to receive my compensation when the com-
pany makes money. When I exercise my warrants and receive an
income on them.

Senator ADAMS. These options are of somewhat indefinite) duration ?
Mr. TRACY. Why, the original option, Senator, was so much per

year cumulative to buy stock at $25 a share. And they ran for 5
years. And then they were extended for another 3 years.

Senator ADAMS. YOU did not exercise your options?
Mr. TRACY. NO, sir; I did not.
Mr. PECORA. The duties that you discharge as president of both of

these investment trusts are of a highly responsible character, are
they not?

Mr. TRACY. Certainly.
Mr. PECORA. And they require a great deal of your time and atten-

tion to attend to ?
Mr. TRACY. I spend most of my time in these two companies'

affairs.
Mr. PECORA. DO you discharge those duties from your own office

at No, 1 Wall Street?
Mr. TRACY. Well, I would not say that; no.
Mr. PECORA. From what office or headquarters do you discharge

your responsible duties as president of these two investment trusts?
Mr. TRACY. The only office that the company has is in Newark.
Mr. PECORA. Well, that is only an office that is maintained for

nominal purposes, is it not ?
Mr. TRACY. NO ; that is the office of the company, Mr. Pecora. To

take care of all the details and operations of the company.
Mr. PECORA. HOW large a personnel does the United States &

Foreign Securities Corporation maintain at that Newark office?
Mr. TRACY. I think 10 or 12 employees. Something like that. I

do not know the number exactly.
Mr. PECORA. HOW frequently do you find it necessary to go to that

office in the discharge of your duties as president ?
Mr. TRACY. I have not kept a record of the number of times I have

been there.
Mr. PECORA. Well, without being exact about that, give us an

approximation.
Mr. TRACY. I go over there fairly frequently.
Mr. PECORA. What do you mean by that? Once a week?
Mr. TRACY. No; I go over when the occasion arises, when the need

arises.
Mr. PECORA. Do those occasions arise on an average of once a week?
Mr. TRACY. NO.
Mr. PECORA. Not as often as that?
Mr. TRACY. NO.
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Mr. PECORA. Once a month?
Mr. TRACY. Well, I might go over there at times once a month.

Sometimes I might go over more frequently.
Mr. PFCORA. When were you last over there?
Mr. TRACY. I should say about 2 weeks ago.
Mr. PECORA. During the current year, will you tell us, approxi-

mately how many times you have found it necessary in the discharge
of your duties as president of the United States & Foreign Securities
Corporation to attend to its business affairs at its Newark office?

Mr. TRACY. Well, Mr. Pecora, I do not have to go over there to
form an opinion as to what securities we want to buy. Now, that
is my chief duty, to follow the investments of the company. I do
not have to go to Newark and sit down there to decide whether the
security is good or bad.

Mr. PECORA. DO you collaborate with other officers and directors
of that company in determining the investments that are made for
the account of that company ?

Mr. ^TRACY. Always.
Mr. PECORA. With whom do you so collaborate ?
Mr. TRACY. I collaborate with all of the directors. I get in touch

with them very frequently between meetings.
Mr. PECORA. DO the board of directors of that company have

meetings at regular or stated times ?
Mr. TRACY. AS a rule we have monthly meetings.
Mr. PECORA. Once a month?
Mr. TRACY. Yes, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. Where does the board meet ?
Mr. TRACY. AS a rule at 28 Nassau Street, Senator.
Mr. PECORA. DO you mean by that that the board of directors as a

rule meets in the office of Dillon, Read & Co. ?
Mr. TRACY. AS a rule they meet there, yes. I t is the most con-

venient place for them to meet.
Mr. PECORA. Have you, during the current year, attended with

regularity the meetings of the board of directors of the United
States & Foreign Securities Corporation?

Mr. TRACY. I think I have with great regularity.
Mr. PECORA. Have those meetings always been attended with regu-

larity by all the other directors?
Mr. TRACY. I think the directors attend with great regularity.

And I see them frequently between meetings; telephone them; get
their opinion on various investments.

Mr. PECORA. Whose opinion, as a rule, prevails with regard to the
selection of investments that are made for the account of this invest-
ment trust?

Mr. TRACY. The majority of the board.
Mr. PECORA. Which member of the board has made the most rec-

ommendations for such investments since you have been president
of it?

Mr. TRACY. Well, that would be pretty hard to say. I have made
a great many and the other directors have made a great many.

Mr. PECORA. DO you know any director that has made more than
you have?

Mr. TRACY. Well, I have not kept any record of that, Mr. Pecora.
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Mr. PECORA. I know that, but I mean from your general knowl-
edge and recollection.

Mr. TRACY. At every meeting the directors are given the financial
statement of the company, the statement of cash, the securities owned.
They are asked to go over them and make any criticism or recom-
mendations or suggestions for change in securities, and there is a
general discussion that everybody takes part in.

Mr. PECORA. Well, I know that that is the ordinary routine. I am
asking you particularly, however, with respect to the making of
recommendations for the investment of the funds of the investment
trust in securities. Now I asked you: Do you know of any director
or officer who has made more such recommendations than you have ?

Mr. TRACY. Well, I haven't any record. I do not keep a pencil
record of that.

Mr. PECORA. Will you please draw upon your general recollection
about that?

Mr. TRACY. I do not want to guess upon that thing, Mr. Pecora.
I think all of the directors have contributed to the success of this
company by their recommendations and judgment. They have all
been active.

Mr. PECORA. YOU know—because if I correctly understood your
testimony you have already so indicated to us—that you as president
have made many recommendations

Mr. TRACY. A great many, yes.
Mr. PECORA. (continuing). For the investment of the funds of

this investment trust, which were followed?
Mr. TRACY. Correct.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know any other officer or director of that

company since you have been its president who has made more such
recommendations than you have?

Mr. TRACY. Well, I do not want to guess as to whether any director
has made more. I have made a great many.

Mr. PECORA. Well, give us your best recollection on that.
Mr. TRACY. And other directors have made a great many recom-

mendations, Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. Are you unwilling to give us your best recollection

as to whether or not any other officer or director has made more
recommendations than you have ?

Mr. TRACY. Mr. Pecora, I want to render you every service at my
command, and I want to do the same to the committee, but I cannot
be expected to guess at something of that kind.

Mr. PECORA. I am not asking you to guess. I am asking you to
give us your best recollection.

Mr. TRACY. I do not remember whether one of the directors made
more recommendations than the other ones. I know that they all
made recommendations.

Mr. PECORA. AS a matter of fact, the most of the investments that
are made and have been made in behalf of this investment trust
since you have been its president have been made not at meetings
of the board of directors but in an informal way, have they not?

Mr. TRACY. A great many of them.
Mr. PECORA. And those recommendations have been carried out

and afterward reported formally to the board of directors?
Mr. TRACY. A great many of them.
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Mr. PECORA. That has been the usual procedure, has it not?
Mr. TRACY. Well, the usual procedure—we would discuss various

industries and financial conditions. We discuss, for instance, the oil
industry and decide whether that offers a good field for investments
at that time. And then we decide to buy certain oil stocks. And
recommendations are made by the board, and then those orders are
executed, and they are reported at the next meeting.

Mr. PECORA. What is the largest single investment that has been
made for the portfolio of this investment trust upon your personal
recommendation ?

Mr. TRACY. I should say of our present holdings it would be the
American Gas & Electric Co.

Mr. PECORA. Well, do not confine yourself to your present holdings.
I am referring to the operations of this investment trust during the
time that you have been its president.

Mr. TRACY. Well, I should say American Gas & Electric Co., or
in the old days Consolidated Gas.

Mr. PECORA. Did I understand you to say in the earlier part of
your testimony that you were connected with the American Gas &
Electric Co. in, some capacity or other ?

Mr. TRACY. I did not say that, but I am a director of the American
Gas & Electric Co.

Mr. PECORA. Also a stockholder of it?
Mr, TRACY. Yes; I am a stockholder.
Mr. PECORA. IS that an industrial corporation or to investment

trust?
Mr. TRACY. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Or is it a holding company ?
Mr. TRACY. That is one of the largest public-utility holding

companies.
Mr. PECORA. Are there any of the securities of the American Gas

& Electric Co. now in the portfolio of United States & Foreign
Securities Corporation?

Mr. TRACY. I will have to look that up. Excuse me a moment.
Mr. PECORA. Will you please do so.
Mr. TRACY. Yes.
Senator ADAMS. While that is being looked up may I ask you a

question, Mr. Tracy? May I just recur to this option matter for
a moment, if you do not mind?

Mr. TRACY. Yes, sir.
Senator ADAMS. DO you mind telling us the number of shares

covered by these yearly options?
Mr. TRACY. I have an option on 15,000 shares, Senator, at 25.
Senator ADAMS. That is for each of these years ?
Mr. TRACY. NO, that is the total amount. From the United States

& Foreign Securities Corporation 3,000 shares a year, at 25, over a
5-year period. Making a total of 15,000. I have the right to take
them up year by year if I wanted to, or they could accrue or accumu-
late over that 5-year period.

Senator ADAMS. From whom does that option run ?
Mr. TRACY. From the United States & Foreign Securities Cor-

poration to me.
Senator ADAMS. The United States & Foreign Securities Co. does

not own any of the common stock, does it?
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Mr. TRACY. Yes, sir. As I remember it, it bought it in the open
market and gave me an option on it.

Senator ADAMS. And the same general situation as to the Inter-
national Securities Corporation?

Mr. TRACY. In the International I have an option on 5,000 shares
of United States & Foreign common stock. Making a total of 20,000
between the two companies, at $25.

Senator ADAMS. And that would increase from year to year as you
go on?

Mr. TRACY. NO, sir; it increased up through the 5-year period, and
then the directors extended it for another 3 years.

Senator ADAMS. SO that your opportunity to profit out of increased
price is the allurement that is held out to you for carrying this
burden ?

Mr. TRACY. That is right.
Senator ADAMS. But at the present time it is not an especially

profitable option?
Mr. TRACY. NO. And I never sold any of my options.
I find, Mr. Pecora, that we have 24,181 shares of American Gas &

Electric common stock in the United States & Foreign Securities.
Mr. PECORA. In the United States & Foreign Securities Corpora-

tion ?
Mr. TRACY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. HOW many have you, if any, in the portfolio of the

United States & International Securities Corporation ?
Mr. TRACY. Twenty-one thousand one hundred and twenty nine.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Tracy, I have before me what purports to be a

copy of the report and accounts of the United States & Foreign
Securities Corporation as of December 31, 1932, made by Price,
Waterhouse & Co.; and among other things it indicates that as of
that date there were in the portfolio of the United States & For-
eign Securities Corporation 23,241 shares of the common stock of
American Gas & Electric Co., at a book value of $1,099,037.56. Does
that conform to your recollection of the fact ?

Mr. TRACY. I will have to check that. (After doing so.) That
is correct.

Mr. PECORA. Yes. What is meant by the term " book value " as
applied here?

Mr. TRACY. Cost.
Mr. PECORA. That is synonymous with cost?
Mr. TRACY. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Cost price ?
Mr. TRACY. Cost price.
Mr. PECORA. The term " cost price " is very often used to indicate

something other than book value, is it not ?
Mr. TRACY. Well, that is what we paid for the stock.
Mr. PECORA. That does not answer my question, Mr. Tracy.
Senator ADAMS. DO you continue to carry the book value of the

security at its original cost notwithstanding it may have very greatly
depreciated ?

Mr. TRACY. Yes; but in figuring up our balance we take market
or cost, whichever is lower. We give both figures in our report.
We give total market value and total cost.
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Mr. PECORA. IS it not a fact, Mr. Tracy, that in the terminology
of the financial world the term " book value " frequently refers to
something other than cost as applied to a security?

Mr. TRACY. I am not a bookkeeper, Mr. Pecora, or an accountant.
Mr. PECORA. I have not asked you bookkeeping phraseology, but

in the terminology of the financial world is not the term "book
value " very frequently used to denote something other than cost?

Mr. TRACY. Yes.
The CHAIRMAN. Have not the earnings something to do with the

book value?
Mr. TRACY. Earnings ?
The CHAIRMAN. Yes.
Mr. TRACY. I do not think so, Senator.
Senator ADAMS. Book value is determined by those who set up

the books—that is the company. The company might pay a thou-
sand dollars for a security and they might put it down at a book
value of $900 or at a book value of $1,100. That is an arbitrary
value that the company or the owner puts on his own books.

Mr. TRACY. Yes.
Senator ADAMS. The market value is determined by somebody

^Ise, and may be quite different, and the cost price may be different.
Mr. TRACY. Yes.
Senator ADAMS. If you are buying securities from a fire insurance

company, for example, you would not merely take the statement of
that company and look at the book value. That does not answer
your question, does it, as to what it is worth ?

Mr. TRACY. I t does not.
Mr. PECORA. Book value is a variable term or amount, is it not?

In other words the book value of a security changes from time to
time depending upon the earnings of the corporation issuing the
security, does it not? What is your answer?

Mr. TRACY. AS a general rule our book value is cost value, Mr.
Pecora.

Mr. PECORA. I know that. You have already told us that. But
I want to get from you a statement based upon your own knowledge
as to whether or not book value as commonly used denotes something
entirely different from cost when applied to securities.

Mr. TRACY. Not necessarily. I would not say that; no.
Mr. PECORA. The cost price of a security never changes, does it?

I mean if you have purchased for a certain amount a certain security
the price you pay is its cost price at all times regardless of its book
or market value, is it not ?

Mr. TRACY. The cost is cost; yes.
Mr. PECORA. Yes; you use the term in this report of the portfolio

of your investment trust of book value to indicate cost, do you not?
Mr. TRACY. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. IS that not apt to convey a wrong impression to the

average analyst of these reports ?
Senator ADAMS. Permit me to interrupt just a moment, Mr. Chair-

man. I think we would be very glad to have these gentlemen who
are sitting behind the witness furnish information when it is re-
quested, but their views or answers to questions asked of the witness
•as to his own judgment or opinion are not quite what we are seeking
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for. Any time we want information that these gentlemen have we
will put them on the stand and I know they will be very glad to
testify, but I think it is an annoyance to the witness to keep telling
him all the time what he knows about it when no one else can know
what he thinks. That is merely a suggestion.

Mr. PECORA. I will ask the reporter to read the pending question.
(Thereupon the following was read by the reporter as above

recorded:).
Mr. PEICOEA. * * * You use the term in this report of the portfolio of

your investment trust of book value to indicate cost, do you not?
Mr. TBAOY. Yes.
Mr. PEOOBA. IS that not apt to convey a wrong impression to the average

analyst of these reports?

Mr. TRACY. I think our report is very complete. I do not think
that it would mislead an analyst. I think they are very complete,
Mr. Pecora. It has always been a practice to publish everything we
own sincei I have been connected with the company.

Mr. PECORA. What do you ordinarily understand to be implied by
the term " book value " as applied to securities.

Mr. TRACY. Cost as a rule.
Mr. PECORA. Cost?
Mr. TRACY. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. DO you think that cost and book value are synony-

mous terms generally and so understood by the public?
Mr. TRACY. I think in investment companies as a rule, yes. All

an analyst has to do is to take the list of securities and the market.
Mr. PECORA. The book value given in this report made by Price,

Waterhouse & Co. as of December 31, 1932, for the twenty-three
thousand odd shares of American Gas & Electric Co. common stock
which it had in its portfolio on that date, is $1,099,037.56, and I
notice that the market value of that stock as of that date is given as
$708,850.50. Do you know what the market value of that stock is ?

Mr. TRACY. Yes. The quotation in the market.
Mr. PECORA. Well, do you know what the market value of that

stock is today?
Mr. TRACY. I can find out for you approximately.
Mr. PECORA. All right.
Mr. TRACY. I am told it is around $23 or $24 a share, Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. That would bring this total of market value to con-

siderably less than seven hundred and eight thousand odd dollars,
would it not ?

Mr. TRACY. I will accept your statement for that; yes.
The CHAIRMAN. DO you sell those securities, Mr. Tracy, your-

self?
Mr. TRACY. NO, sir; I would not.
The CHAIRMAN. NO; but does the company go on now from time

to time and sell those securities?
Mr. TRACY. Out of our portfolio?
The CHAIRMAN. Yes.
Mr. TRACY. I hope we will keep the American Gas & Electric,

Mr. Chairman.
The CHAIRMAN. Yes; but you may from time to time, just as the

board of directors determine, sell securities?
Mr. TRACY. Oh, certainly.
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The CHAIRMAN. Or sell at any time ?
Mr. TRACY. Yes.
The CHAIRMAN. YOU are not obliged to carry them for any definite

time?
Mr. TRACY. We are not obliged to carry anything.
Senator ADAMS. Mr. Tracy, the corporation holds 15,000 shares,

I see, of the United States & Foreign Securities Co. That was to
cover your option?

Mr. TRACY. Yes.
Senator ADAMS. That is carried at a market value of a dollar, and

carried at a book value of $375,000.
Mr. TRACY. That is what it cost.
Senator GOLDSBOROTJGH. Mr. Pecora, as I understand your line of

questioning you think it is better that these statements should show
three columns: Cost, book, and market?

Mr. PECORA. I do not see the occasion for showing book value.
But it certainly ought to show cost and designate it as cost. Not
as book value, which in my opinion, despite the superior knowledge
and experience of the witness is somewhat misleading. The other
is a less misleading term.

Mr. TRACY. Mr. Pecora, I would like to submit our annual report
to the Senators here, and I think that would give you an idea of how
that is stated very clearly. It is not misleading as to what the differ-
ence between cost and market is.

Mr. PECORA. I was going to introduce that in evidence anyway at
the proper time.

Senator ADAMS. YOU do not need to have any certified public ac-
countant tell us that these days.

Mr. TRACY. NO ; I know that, but we state it very clearly.
The CHAIRMAN. This seems to be a good place to take a recess

until tomorrow morning at 10 o'clock. I hope we will be prompt in
attendance so we can go ahead promptly at that time.

(Thereupon at 12 o'clock noon, Thursday, Oct. 5,1933, an adjourn-
ment was taken until 10 a.m. the next day, Friday, Oct. 6, 1933.)
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